



Summary of 7/21/09 Meeting

Equip for Equality (EFE) hosted a meeting to discuss issues impacting persons who are blind and visually impaired on July 21, 2009.  The purpose of the meeting was to solicit input from the blind community to provide guidance for EFE on case acceptance and proactive initiatives.  Numerous representatives of the blind community attended the meeting.  This e-mail is being sent to meeting participants and other interested persons.  If you received this e-mail and wish to be removed from the group, please contact Amy Peterson at amy@equipforequality.org or 312-895-7324 and your address will be removed from the group.   Also, if you know of others who may be interested in attending future meetings, please provide Amy with the person’s contact information.

The following summarizes the issues raised at the meeting.  We tend to focus on assistive technology issues for funding reasons, but EFE will also consider any other issues presented which impact persons who are blind and/or visually impaired and which may be addressed within the legal system. 

1. EFE Update  Amy Peterson updated the group on EFE’s relevant work since our last

meeting in January.  We last reported that EFE had entered into a Settlement Agreement with TCF Bank concerning accessibility issues for persons with vision impairments, including Talking ATMs and alternative format issues.  EFE worked with Lainey Feingold, a private disability rights attorney from California who has obtained numerous settlements with financial institutions over the past several years.  TCF ran into some technical difficulties that made it not possible to upgrade some of its old machines as they had originally believed they could do.  Therefore, we negotiated further and the result is that fewer ATMs will be converted to Talking ATMs as of the end of this fiscal year than had previously been agreed to.  TCF remains committed to accessibility and will be negotiating with us further regarding attempts to meet the number of Talking ATMs set out in the original agreement, and with respect to the remainder of its ATM fleet.  The complete Settlement Agreement is available on EFE’s website, and we will post the First Amendment to Settlement Agreement in the near future, along with an updated list of locations where the Talking ATMs will be installed.  The updated list of Talking ATMs locations is attached to this e-mail.


There was discussion of problems with the inaccessibility of point of sale (POS) devices in certain retail establishments.  Lainey Feingold has negotiated settlement agreements with a number of companies who have agreed to provide accessible point of sale machines.  Those with concerns about inaccessible point of sale devices were encouraged to contact Lainey at www.lflegal.com.  Her website contains the agreements she has negotiated to date with various retailers.  A question was also raised whether the POS solutions delivered have addressed the issue of the contrast of the screen itself, which causes difficulties for some with low vision.    


EFE also reported that it finalized the settlement of an employment discrimination case filed in federal court on behalf of an airline mechanic who is blind, which was discussed at our last meeting.  The man, who had worked successfully in the position for a number of years, was terminated after some publicity about the company included the fact that this mechanic was blind.  A period of harassment occurred after the media report, and ultimately the man was fired.  The settlement included significant damages for the former employee.


We also briefly discussed EFE’s complaint about the inaccessibility of movie theaters filed last year with the Illinois Attorney General’s Office.  The complaint was filed on behalf people who are blind, deaf and hard of hearing. This issue remains a problem of widespread concern.  The AG’s Disability Rights Bureau still does not have a new chief to our knowledge and is very understaffed.  EFE submitted comments to the Department of Justice’s Proposed ADA Regulations on Title II and III, some of which dealt with the subject of providing auxiliary aids and services to moviegoers.  These proposed regulations are still pending and are not yet law.  The Obama Administration is reviewing all Regulations and some have said that the DOJ Regulations in question might be issued this fall. In addition, we also have been following the appeal of the Harkins case out of Arizona.  A District Court decision in that state held that the ADA did not apply to the accessibility of movie theaters.  There were numerous amicus briefs filed in opposition to this extremely damaging decision, and the appeal is still pending.  EFE will await the resolution of the Harkins case before determining next steps in Illinois.  One attendee mentioned the issue of pricing for movies and indicated that she believed that she should qualify for a reduced admission fee for movies because she cannot experience all aspects of movie viewing.  EFE indicated that our priorities are focused on obtaining accommodations that provide more equal access to films, such as audio description, and that we would not advocate for reduced pricing for people with visual impairments.     


EFE’s Special Education Clinic recently had a court victory in downstate Illinois on behalf of a young boy with autism whose school district refused to allow him to bring his service animal to school.  We obtained a temporary restraining order requiring the school district to allow the child to bring his service animal to school for ten days, and a hearing on our request for a preliminary injunction is scheduled for the end of this month.  While this client has autism, there are many children with visual impairments who use service animals.  EFE heard about one school district Superintendent in Illinois who told a parent he was not allowing her son’s service animal into the school, and he used as an example that he had refused to allow a kindergartener who was blind to bring his service animal into the school the year before.  That parent did not contact EFE for assistance.  EFE requests that you contact EFE’s Special Education Clinic if you or anyone you know has a child in school who uses a service animal and the school is refusing to allow the child to bring that service animal to school.  The Clinic would like to assist any such individual in asserting their rights.  It was mentioned that access problems sometimes arise around the issue of the definition of service animals and whether the animal is an emotional support animal versus an animal that performs tasks for the individual.  The final DOJ Regs could also change the definition of a service animal.  The access issue could also potentially arise with respect to family members’ access to schools.  


EFE is speaking with some other attorneys about initiatives in other parts of the country to facilitate hospital access for people with disabilities of all kinds.  There have been comprehensive agreements reached with hospitals in other areas of the country which provide for not only architectural accessibility, but also the provision and use of accessible medical equipment, auxiliary aids and services, and policies and staff training which take into account the needs of people with disabilities throughout the hospital setting.  We are interested in possibly pursuing such an initiative in Chicago and are in the very early stages of thinking about what such an initiative might look like here.  We raised the issue of hospital access for discussion to find out if people had been experiencing problems with hospital access in the Chicago area.  One attendee who works with the state blind services office told us that she had two clients who are blind who were refused a cardiac exam involving a treadmill.  These two have strictly visual disabilities and she said two different hospitals were involved.  Apparently, the hospitals expressed some safety concerns.  Both of these women use treadmills at home and told the staff that, but the hospitals refused to administer these medical tests.  She also expressed the continuing and apparently widespread problem with inaccessible written materials being provided concerning medical procedures and other information.  She says that people request alternative formats and there is no response and no accommodation provided.  There seemed to be general agreement that the lack of alternative formats for printed materials is widespread.   There was also talk about pharmacies needing to provide pill bottles that talk, which someone said the American Council of the Blind has been working on and that Walgreens and CVS are providing these bottles in certain parts of the country.   


EFE also mentioned that the issue of website accessibility and employment as an area in which we have received numerous complaints.  Employers are using their websites to solicit employment applications and for pre-employment testing, and often the websites are less than accessible to persons with visual impairments.  EFE requests that if anyone encounters an issue involving a potential employer operating an inaccessible website, please contact our Intake Department.  An ideal case to bring would involve an employer that allows for no exceptions to its web-based forms.

2. Marsha Koelliker and Melissa Picciola of EFE discussed their research and analysis

of the Illinois Identification Card Act (15 ILCS 335) and the definition of visual disability under the Act, as well as the application of the Act.  We discussed the offensiveness of the definition and that its origin is unclear.  We also discussed the fact that while the card itself does not render eligibility for any benefits to any holder, some jurisdictions nonetheless treat the card as establishing eligibility.  It was discussed that when people with disabilities are forced to meet different standards for different purposes, they often end up paying their doctors for different letters addressing the various standards laid out in different forums.  It would be helpful to have a more uniform standard of visual disability set out in the statute so that this problem could be minimized.  Also, the card is apparently being used to prove eligibility for the Homestead Property Tax Exemption, although it is unclear if the most populated counties are using it.  There is some question also as to the need for such a card, and some attendees were unaware of its existence.  It also seems that the Secretary of State’s Office may be assigning most people who are blind to Class 1 automatically.  There may be training issues that should be addressed with the Secretary of State’s Office as well if this is the case.  We recognize that any fix to the statute would have to be legislative.  As EFE will not be able to take this issue on legislatively during the next session due to resource issues, the group decided that we should contact the Secretary of State’s Office to learn more about the purpose of the statute as well as to determine if that Office would be willing to push for appropriate language usage in the statute itself.  The Mayor’s Office for People With Disabilities (MOPD) offered that if language can be proposed and agreed upon, that MOPD could lend support to this effort as well.  EFE will share the information collected on this issue with the group.  EFE asks that anyone learning of any benefit denials involving these ID cards to please contact EFE.  We will also forward proposed statutory language for the group’s consideration if a legislative fix is to be pursued.  


Additional issues of concern raised by the group included the following:

3. A new elevator system has been installed at 680 N. Lake Shore Drive in the old

furniture mart building.  The building contains both offices and apartments.  An individual needs to go to a panel and select the floor they wish to go to, and then the device indicates which elevator to go to to get to your destination.  The panel you select from is not tactile.  The building has informally indicated that the city approved the system and that it meets access specifications.  Anyone in the vicinity of the building is encouraged to test the system.  MOPD indicated that they could look into what city approval the system received, and stated that it is possible that city officials did not approve the elevator itself.  The American Council of the Blind is working on this issue in New York.  New information obtained about this building or issue should be shared with the group.

4. Some locations of the U.S. Post Office use debit card POS devices that are touch

screen and inaccessible to persons with visual impairments.  A south suburban location employee was reluctant to assist a group member to access an inaccessible machine.  Complaints can be filed against the Post Office.  Further investigation on this issue seems warranted.


EFE conferred with Lainey Feingold about this issue after the meeting, and she indicates the following:  The post office has two types of technology:

 (1) self service kiosks:  many people don't know it, but these TALK

 and the accessibility was done with regg V's EZ Access.  There is a

 headset jack on side of machine.

 (2) POS machines at the counter:  Many of these are flat screen BUT,

 the post office has tactile keypads that work with the machines.  If

 a given office does not have them the person should ask for them

 specifically and give the postmaster 2-3 weeks to get back to them.


Fee free to contact Amy if you are not getting what you need at your local post office and we can consider appropriate action.

5. There was discussion about two athletics issues.  The Boston marathon prohibited a

low vision runner from Illinois from using a running guide, while a runner who was blind was allowed a guide.  A group member contacted the Illinois runner, and he apparently did not choose to use a guide.  The basis for this rule is not known.  The second issue involves the Chicago Triathlon that is coming up in August.  A rule just came out mandating only same-sex guides.  There was no prior notice of this rule and some people have been training for months with guides of the opposite sex.  An inquiry about this rule has not been responded to as of now.  There was discussion that other athletes with disabilities may object to a perceived unfair advantage of using a guide of the opposite sex (particularly for the biking portion of the race).  

6. There was mention that we should support the 21st Century Telecommunications and

Video Accessibility Act of 2008.  Also, accessible pedestrian signals are needed even more now due to the increased use of quiet cars.  These vehicles threaten safety because people with visual impairments cannot hear the vehicles moving down the street.  It was suggested that a sound standard is needed for these hybrid vehicles.  Roundabouts are also planned in the Chicago area and they also pose safety threats unless good guidelines are in place to identify pedestrian crossings.  Cane accessibility on scaffolding and outdoor dining framing is being worked on with the city of Chicago to improve pedestrian safety, and snow clearing is also on the radar.

     7.    The Great Lakes ADA website had an article about The Ohio State University being sued regarding the inaccessibility of its sports arena, including for failure to make oral announcements of certain activities for the benefit of persons with visual impairments.

     8.     A concern was raised regarding kiosks containing tourist and traveler information at O’Hare and possibly Midway Airport.  A group member sent a letter to Hewlett Packard (HP) about the inaccessibility of the machines to persons with visual impairments and HP has not responded to that letter.  At the meeting, MOPD indicated that these kiosks are not city operated tourism kiosks.  Rather, this is a demonstration project for HP and the kiosks are temporary.  They will be removed 6 months from when they were installed, which was three to four months ago.  The options are limited to “fix” these machines to make them accessible due to the short time period.  MOPD would revisit this issue if it is decided that the machines will remain longer term.  MOPD has weighed in with city officials regarding its objection to the lack of accessibility of these machines.  There was also a question raised about kiosks in the baggage claim area of O’Hare.  MOPD was not readily familiar with these kiosks and further investigation may be warranted.  MOPD did mention that significant design work is being done for city-run kiosks, and that a prototype should be ready in the fall.  MOPD will ask people to test these machines and to provide feedback at that time.  The prototype is planned to be placed at city hall and MOPD will announce when it is ready for testing.  MOPD meets periodically with the Accessible Technology Advisory Committee to discuss improving the accessibility of the city’s technology.  Joe Russo stated that anyone interested in attending these meetings should e-mail him at Joseph.Russo@cityofchicago.org, or Karen Tamley, MOPD’s Commissioner, at Karen.Tamley@cityofchicago.org.      

9. An issue was raised concerning the alternative format provided when a request was

made for the regulations for the upcoming disability pride parade in Braille.  An unburst printout was provided and it proved less than satisfactory.  Access Living indicated that the member should contact their office about this issue.

10. It was announced that there will be a low vision conference on August 20-22, 2009

in Chicago.  See the website of the Chicago Lighthouse for the Blind and Visually Impaired for further information.  The cost of the conference is $50 for all 3 days.

11. The American Council of the Blind of Metropolitan Chicago is working on a

Brochure about the needs of persons with low or no vision in nursing homes.  

     12.    EFE has decided to shift our rotation of meetings with the blind community, to avoid meetings in the summer since there are always some folks on vacation, and to avoid the potentially harsh winter weather meetings.  Therefore, we’ll move our meetings to the months of April and October.  This will hopefully encourage attendance for future meetings. We look forward to meeting next in April 2010.  

We appreciate the efforts of all who attended and participated.  Please e-mail Amy

Peterson or telephone her at (312) 895-7324 if you have additional issues for our consideration.  We recommend that you make a written demand to a company, provider, etc. regarding the accommodation you request or the problem you encounter, and that you obtain an official negative response, before presenting an issue for legal resolution.  EFE does not guarantee that we will handle any single issue presented, but we will consider and welcome all ideas.  Thank you again for your involvement.
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